
Strata Plan SP52948 committee meeting dated 1 June 2023, as organised by Waratah Strata 
Management, did not satisfy requirements of Strata Schemes Management Act 2015 (SSMA), 
Schedule 2, Section 4 (1) and (2), and section 7, and Interpretation Act 1987 (NSW).

Agenda was created on 29 May 2023 and scheduled for 1 June 2023. Excluding date of creation 
and meeting date, only two days were allowed for delivery of notice to all owners. As per Strata 
Roll dated 31 January 2017, more than 32% of owners had requested postal delivery of notices – 
that figure is hidden from owners by Waratah Strata Management in subsequent years. Agenda 
was not sent to Lot 158. Open and repetitive discrimination by Waratah Strata Management, with
Mr. Robert Crosbie acting as ringleader.

Agenda was not detailed:

 
  

 



Notice boards were updated on early 30 May 2023:



PDF metadata showed notice was created on 29 May 2023 at 14:58 hours, not 26 May 2023, as 
PDF document alleged on page 1:

Waratah Strata Management website did not contain schedule for the meeting on 30 May 2023:

 

 

  



Screenshot of Waratah Strata Management website shows that minutes of committee meeting 
dated 25 May 2023 and notice for committee meeting dated 1 June 2023 were created on 29 
May 2023 within four minutes of each other (14:54 hours and 14:58 hours respectively):



Owners and investors did not receive any information about balances in Admin and Capital 
Works Funds with negative trend in Admin Fund since 1 February 2017 when Waratah Strata 
Management took office to 30 April 2023:

For first time in history of strata complex SP52948, thanks to Waratah Strata Management, 
Admin Fund had continuous negative balance in whole two FY quarters (1 November 2022 to 30 
April 2023):


